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S. Lehtinen 

 

 

 
Meeting of ICOH National/Area Secretaries  
 

in connection with the 31st ICOH Triennial Congress in Seoul, Republic of Korea 

 

 

Date 4 June 2015, 17.30–19.15 

Venue COEX Convention Centre, Grand Ballroom 101-102, Seoul, Republic of Korea 

 

Participants See attached list of participants 

 

Topics discussed 

 

1. Opening of the meeting 

 

 ICOH President Kazutaka Kogi opened the meeting and bid all participants 

cordially welcome. All participants briefly introduced themselves. The list of 

participants is attached as Annex 1 to these minutes. 

 

2. Welcome by Dr. Kazutaka Kogi 

 

 Dr. Kazutaka Kogi welcomed all to the meeting. He mentioned as a positive 

development the active networking of ICOH National/Area Secretaries during 

the past Triennium. He also very much appreciated the enthusiasm and 

commitment shown by ICOH National/Area Secretaries. 

 

3. Vice President's Report of NS' activities in 2012‒2015 

 

 Ms. Suvi Lehtinen, Vice President in charge of NS activities, briefly reported 

on the activities of the ICOH National/Area Secretaries carried out in 2012–

2015. A total of 58 National/Area Secretaries were appointed during the Tri-

ennium. She continued by reporting that the aim at the beginning of the Tri-

ennium had been to continue the two-way communication among the Net-

work of National/Area Secretaries. This was implemented through 3–4 In-

formation Letters from the Vice President per year. Another goal set for the 

Triennium was to organize at least one regional meeting of ICOH NSs in each 

continent. A total of 4 meetings were organized, covering all continents. The 

meeting reports are posted on the ICOH website 

http://www.icohweb.org/site_new/ico_reports_national_secretaries.asp.   

 

 In addition, ICOH NSs contributed during the Triennium to three specific 

tasks, requested by ICOH SCs. A questionnaire survey on emergency care 

organized by Dr. Alexis Descatha, Chair of the Working Group and ICOH NS 

for France. The second was a contribution to the inquiry concerning repre-

sentatives of countries to the Working Group on Mining sent out by Dr. 

Marilyn Fingerhut. The third specific task was a request by Dr. Su Wang and 

Dr. Marilyn Fingerhut to serve as judges for the Young Researchers Poster 

Competition at ICOH2015.  

 

http://www.icohweb.org/site_new/ico_reports_national_secretaries.asp
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During the previous Triennium, an excellent joint effort was made in 

2010‒2011 by the NSs in their replies to the Questionnaire dealing with the 

OSH institutions in the countries and the status of occupational health ser-

vices. A scientific article was published in the Scandinavian Journal of Work, 

Environment and Health 2013;39(2):212‒6.  

 

A second round of this latter survey is going on, and replies have been re-

ceived from 45 ICOH NSs. The deadline for replies is 8 June 2015. The sur-

vey replies will be analysed by Jorma Rantanen, Suvi Lehtinen and Sergio 

Iavicoli. All who have contributed to the survey will be acknowledged. 

 

All these contributions of ICOH NSs were very much appreciated. 

 

4. ICOH membership campaign and NSs’ role by Dr. Sergio Iavicoli 

 

 Dr. Sergio Iavicoli made a presentation on the membership situation in the 

countries and emphasized the important role of ICOH National/Area Secre-

taries in this issue. He also reported that with the new membership cam-

paigns, the share of members from developing countries has increased from 

18% in 2003 to 51% in 2014. He reported that in the past Triennium, a total 

of 562 new members joined ICOH. He mentioned that ICOH's Scientific 

Committees are expected to contact the NSs whenever they organize sym-

posia or workshops in their countries. The scientific meetings organized by 

the Scientific Committees offer an excellent forum for membership cam-

paigns. A one-page marketing leaflet (promoting ICOH's benefits) has been 

prepared to facilitate membership campaigns. He also mentioned the impor-

tant role of the National Associations on Occupational Health in membership 

campaigns. The ICOH website currently offers several modes of payment for 

membership fees. 

 

5. Discussion 

 

 Several questions were put forward in the lively discussion that followed the 

presentations: 

 

 Payment of membership fees from developing countries 

 The difficulties in paying the membership fee, in developing countries in par-

ticular, was taken up. The current PayPal system has facilitated the paying of 

the membership fee in many countries. However, there are some countries 

where the debit card is the only card used, and in some countries perhaps 

not even that.  

 

In order to avoid problems with bank transfer payments and lacking credit 

card, it was concluded that a total of 5 membership fees may be collected 

together and transferred as a bulk payment with the names of the members 

whose fees are included. 

 

 Communication concerning the visas and financial support available for Con-

gress participation 

 

 A request was put forward to ensure in connection with the next ICOH Con-

gress that information concerning visas and the availability of financial sup-

port for developing country and transitory country experts will be dissemi-

nated well in time before the Congress. The financial support will be handled 

in connection with the submitting of abstracts, as in previous ICOH Con-

gresses. 
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Process of joining of new members 

  

The easiest way of attracting new members to ICOH is in connection with 

symposia, workshops, conferences and meetings organized by ICOH Scien-

tific Committees and/or ICOH National Secretaries. For this, the joint efforts 

of SCs and NSs are further encouraged. 

 

 Some feedback was received as to the contribution by ICOH Board Members 

in the Region and ICOH VP in charge of NS activities, as to serving as 2. and 

3. endorsers in cases where it has been difficult to easily find other ICOH 

members in GS.  

 

It was proposed that the National Secretary of the country in concern will be 

copied the e-mail correspondence of the Secretariat with the applicants. The 

National/Area Secretaries may follow up the appointment process as they 

have access to their own member list in the Virtual Office on ICOH website. 

 

 Elections of ICOH 

 The topic of ICOH elections and the mail delivery in some countries was dis-

cussed. In the ICOH Constitution, it is stipulated that ICOH elections are 

handled by postal ballot. It turned out in the discussion that in some coun-

tries there is a postal workers’ strike going on for a significant time. This has 

been reacted by the ICOH Secretariat by sending the postal ballots to the 

ICOH NS by courier mail. As additional measure, two reminders were sent by 

email to the whole membership in order to ship ballots to those who failed to 

receive them. 

However, the figures showed that the number of ballot papers received by 

the Secretariat is in line with the previous elections.  

 

 The proposal of looking into the change of the election process to the direc-

tion of electronic voting was put forward more than once. The Secretariat 

will work to improve the process and will examine the possibility to introduce 

electronic vote.  

 

6. Comments from President and Vice President Elect 

 

 Dr. Jukka Takala, ICOH President Elect, welcomed all ICOH National Secre-

taries to participate in the General Assembly on Friday afternoon, as he was 

planning to present the first plan of activities for the new Triennium in that 

connection. 

 

 Dr. Seong-Kyu Kang, ICOH Vice President Elect, expressed his thanks for all 

ICOH NSs attending the ICOH2015. He continued that he very much looked 

forward to working together with ICOH National/Area Secretaries in the 

forthcoming Triennium 2015‒2018. He encouraged the National Secretaries 

to be in touch in cases that would call for joint development of communica-

tion or other issues of relevance for the work and activities of ICOH National 

Secretaries.   

 

7. Closing of the Meeting 

 

 After the rich, lively discussion, Dr. Kogi expressed his thanks to all partici-

pants for their proposals and ideas. ICOH has an important role to play in in-

ternational occupational health and safety, and all its resources are needed 

for improving workers' health in all parts of the world. He said that we look 

forward to an interesting and challenging new Triennium. On the basis of the 

enthusiasm and dedication shown during the past Triennium, we can expect 

to carry out many new activities. He warmly thanked all participants for their 
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active interest and fruitful discussion, and also wished every success to all 

participants in their efforts and activities at the national level. 

 

Notes made by 

 

Suvi Lehtinen 

ICOH VP 2012‒2015 

 

 

 

 

Participants: 

 

Name Country Email 

Adul Bandhukul Thailand occenv@gmail.com 

Muchtaruddin Mansyur Indonesia m0mansyur@yahoo.co.uk 

Peter Noone Ireland noone.p@hse.ie 

Thomas Donnelly Ireland drtom.donnelly@cmo.gov.ie  

Volker Harth Germany harth@uke.de 

Hans Martin Hasselhorn Germany hasselhorn@gmx.de 

Okon Akiba Nigeria akibaokon@gmail.com 

Edith Clarke Ghana edith.clarke@ghsmail.org 

Kibor K. Keitany Kenya boranym@gmail.com 

Jadranka Mustajbegovic Croatia jmustajb@snz.hr  

Alp Ergor Turkey alp.ergor@deu.edu.tr  

Ari Kaukiainen Finland ari.kaukiainen@lahitapiola.fi  

Dino Pisaniello Australia dino.pisaniello@adelaide.edu.au  

Sasho Stoleski Macedonia sstoleski@yahoo.com  

Antoine Hinson Benin hinsvikkey@yahoo.fr  

Nicole Majery Luxembourg nicole.majery@stm.lu  

Nguyen Bich Diep Vietnam diepnioeh@gmail.com  

Ilya Veyalkin Belarus veyalkin@mail.ru  

Jorma Rantanen ICOH Past President jorma.h.rantanen@gmail.com 

Seichi Horie Japan horie@med.uoeh-u.ac.jp  

Toru Yoshikawa Japan yoshikawat@jnioshwork.com  

Zhijun Zhou China zjzhou@fudan.edu.cn  

Eda Merisalu Estonia eda.merisalu@emu.ee  

Nicola Cherry Canada ncherry@ualberta.ca  

Shlomo Moshe Israel shlomo.moshe@gmail.com 

Patricia Chuwers Israel patrich@post.tau.ac.il 

Judith Sluiter Netherlands j.sluiter@amc.nl 

Alexis Descatha France alexis.descatha@inserm.fr  

Aiwerasia Vera Ngowi Tanzania vera.ngowi@gmail.com  

Dingani Moyo Zimbabwe moyod@iwayafrica.co.zw  

Carmen Iliana Busneag Romania carmenbusneag@yahoo.com  

Liliana Rapas Romania liliana.rapas@gmail.com  

Karolina Lybomirova Bulgaria carol_lub@abv.bg 

Marek Varga Slovakia marek.varga@upjs.sk 

Arturo Juarez Garcia Mexico arturojuarezg@hotmail.com  
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Rosylane Rocha Brazil rosylanerocha@yahoo.com.br  

Claudia de Hoyos Argentina dradehoyos@gmail.com  

Veronica Herrera-Moreno Chile veherreram@gmail.com  

Igor Bello Venezuela ibello.medex@gmail.com  

Gloria Villalobos Colombia villalobosfajard@yahoo.com 

Robert Orford* (representing Dr. Bunn)  USA rorford@mayo.edu  

William Bunn* (represented by Dr. Orford)  USA wbbunn@gmail.com  

Jaehoon Roh Rep. Of Korea jhroh@yuhs.ac  

R. Rajesh India r.rajesh@ril.com 

Luis Mazon Spain luis.mazon@salud.madrid.org 

Kazutaka Kogi ICOH President   

Jukka Takala ICOH President Elect   

Sergio Iavicoli ICOH Secretary General   

Seong-kyu Kang ICOH Vice President Elect   

Suvi Lehtinen ICOH Vice President 2012-15   

Erika Cannone ICOH Secretariat   

Carlo Petyx ICOH Secretariat   

Pierluca Dionisi ICOH Secretariat   
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